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Upper Murray Regional Neighbourhood House Network team: 
 
Sara Jenkins – Chairperson 
                       – Vice Chairperson 
Loretta Waters - Treasurer 
Amanda Crisp – Secretary 
Maree Murphy – General member 
David Thorpe – General member 
Julie-Anne Clarke – General member 
 
Trish Curtis – Network Coordinator 
 
 
The Upper Murray Regional Neighbourhood House Network receives Neighbourhood House 
Coordination Program funding through the Department of Health and Human Services. 
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AGENDA ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING  
Tuesday 3rd May 2022 

Myrtleford Neighbourhood Centre 
10.00am 

 
 
Open & welcome by Chairperson Sara Jenkins 
 
Apologies 
 
Disclosure of Conflicts of Interest 
 
Minutes of Annual General Meeting 2021 
 
 
Correspondence  
Nil 
 
Chair Report 
 
 
Network Coordinator Report 
 
 
Treasurer’s Report  
 
 
Membership Fees for 2022 
 
 
Declare all positions vacant and call for all nominations for the positions of: 
(hand over to external person to call for nominations) 
 
Chairperson 
Vice Chairperson 
Secretary 
Treasurer 
General Committee 
 
 
Vote of thanks to the outgoing and incoming office bearers and committee 
 
 
Close of meeting (Chairperson) 
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Minutes 
Annual General Meeting 
 
Tuesday 27th April 2021 
10.30am to 12.00pm 
Birallee Park Neighbourhood House 

 

Record of those present: 

Name Member 

David Thorpe Yackandandah Community Centre 
Karen Ramsay Bandiana Neighbourhood House 

Julie-Anne Clarke Yarrawonga Neighbourhood House 

Tennille Hall Pangerang Community House 
Loretta Waters Open Door Neighbourhood House 

Amanda Crisp Felltimber Community Centre/Baranduda Community Centre 

Maree Murphy Chiltern Neighbourhood House 

Sue Lees Trudewind Rd Neighbourhood House 

Sara Jenkins Corryong Neighbourhood Centre 

Amanda Skrypczak Birallee Park Neighbourhood House 

Invited Guests 

Dr Helen Haines MP Member for Indi 

Nicole Battle NHVic 

Sophie Rhees Upper Hume Primary Care Partnership 
Paul Sladdin Goulburn North East Association of Community Centres 

Trish Curtis Network Coordinator 

Apologies 

Trish Dixon Mt Beauty Neighbourhood House 

Jill Graham King Valley Learning Exchange/Myrtleford Neighbourhood 
House 

Jude Doughty Quercus Beechworth 
Phil Littler Central Hume Primary Care Partnership 

Huw Brokensha Wodonga Council 

Kathleen Brasher Upper Hume Primary Care Partnership 
Tamara Brockwell Towong Shire Council 

 
Meeting opened at 10:09am 

Meeting opening and apologies Tennille Hall, Acting Chairperson, welcomed everyone and 
acknowledged and paid our respects to the Traditional 
Custodians of the lands from which we are meeting 
today.  Respect to their Elders, past, present and emerging. 
Apologies noted 

Declarations of Conflict of Interest Nil 
Minutes of previous Annual 
General Meeting  

Motion:  
That the minutes from the 2019 Annual General Meeting be 
accepted as true and correct. 
Moved:   Loretta Waters; Seconded:   Karen Ramsay 
Carried 

Correspondence Nil 
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Chair Report Presented by Tennille Hall 
Motion: That the Chair Report be accepted as true and correct. 
Moved:  Amanda Crisp; Seconded:  David Thorpe 
Carried 

Network Coordinator Report Presented by Trish Curtis, as submitted in Annual report 
Motion: That the Network Coordinator report be accepted as 
true and correct. 
Moved: Sara Jenkins; Seconded:  Amanda Crisp 
Carried 

Treasurer’s Report Presented by Loretta Waters, Treasurer 
Motion: That the Special Purpose Financial & Audit Report for 
financial year ending 31 December 2020 be accepted as true 
and correct. 
Moved: Karen Ramsay; Seconded: Sue Lees 
Carried 

Recommendation of membership 
fees 

Motion: That the UMRNHN annual membership fee for 2021 
remain at nil. 
Moved:  Loretta Waters; Seconded:  Maree Murphy 
Carried 

Recommendation of auditor for 
2021 

Motion: That Absolute Audit be appointed to undertake the 
audit of the financials  
Moved:  Loretta Waters; Seconded:  Amanda Crisp 
Carried 

Nominations of Committee of 
Management positions 

Tennille Hall stepped down as Acting Chair, and handed Chair 
role to Nicole Battle for the election of the new Committee of 
Governance. 
 
Nicole declared all positions vacant and called for nominations 
for the positions of: 

Position Person Nominated by Seconded by 

Chairperson Tennille Hall Loretta Waters Sara Jenkins 

Vice Chairperson Sara Jenkins Tennille Hall Loretta Waters 

Treasurer Loretta Waters Tennille Hall Sara Jenkins 

Secretary Vacant   

General committee Julie-Anne Clarke Tennille Hall Loretta Waters 

General committee David Thorpe William Dee Phil Buerckner 
General Committee Maree Murphy Tennille Hall Loretta Waters 

General Committee Amanda Crisp Tennille Hall Loretta Waters 

 As there were more positions than nominations, those people 
who were nominated were duly elected to the positions. 

Presentations Nicole Battle, CEO NHVIc, and Dr Helen Haines MP both gave a 
short presentation  

Vote of thanks to outgoing 
Committee and incoming office 
bearers and Committee 

Amanda Crisp, Felltimber Community Centre, and Trish Dixon 
were acknowledged for their years of service to the committee 
and ongoing support of the Network. 
David, Maree and Julie-Anne were welcomed onto the 
committee as General members. 

Meeting closed at 12pm 

 



Chairperson Report 
 
I came onto the Network Committee at the last AGM as Deputy Chair and have been Acting Chair since 
October 2021. It’s been a great way for me to understand more about what the Network does, and about 
the neighbourhood house sector more broadly. 
 
In another year of disruptions due to COVID-19, we continued to hold the weekly networking catch-ups 
for managers. Some of these were a chance for an informal debrief, others included a variety of 
professional development topics and presentations from external organisations including L2P, nbn Local 
and Into Our Hands, all of whom were keen to connect with neighbourhood houses in the region. The 
online platform used for these catch-ups is great opportunity arising from COVID limitations to connect 
managers spread over a large geographic area, building peer support and sharing information and 
resources. Even though attendance has sometimes been low, it’s great to see Trish persevering with the 
catch-ups (now fortnightly) in 2022.  
 
One of the highlights for 2021 was the adoption of our new strategic plan for 2022-2024. There was good 
work done through the consultation process to identify values and priorities, some of which have changed 
or needed to be reinforced. This new plan will provide strong guidance for the work of the Network in the 
next few years. 
 
The three Network projects – Enabling Communities, Behind the Scenes and Hume Local Lead - have all 
provided great value for the Network. Enabling Communities and Behind the Scenes have demonstrated 
both how projects can be developed, supported and shared across the Network, and also how differently 
the neighbourhood houses operate in their development and delivery of local initiatives. Hume Local 
Leads has moved us outside traditional neighbourhood house activities and links us to the growing social 
enterprise sector. All projects have contributed to raising the profile of the neighbourhood house sector 
in our region. 
 
The model used in the delivery of these projects, with the Network as the fund-holder with the 
responsibilities of project delivery and acquittal, ensures information is shared effectively amongst 
participating neighbourhood houses and eases the burden of individual project management. It’s a model 
that has huge potential for the future across the Network and one we will continue to support. 
 
Good work has been achieved with improving Network financial processes and reporting to the 
Committee, improving capacity and balancing workload and priorities. Thanks to Loretta and Trish for 
their work on this.  
 
The Network plays an important role in the work of neighbourhood houses in the Upper Murray. Areas 
that I think are of particular significance include: 

• Lobbying for neighbourhood houses to have a position in emergency recovery and planning 

• Providing a common voice to address issues, especially when we don’t have all the information, 
and disseminate it to members who may otherwise by unaware 

• Communal funding for a common purpose through grants 

• Advocating for issues across the Network and beyond 
 
It’s good to have a blend of new and experienced voices on the Committee of Governance, and I thank my 
fellow Committee members for their interest and passion for the Network. I have said I will continue as 
Chair for another year, and hope I can step up and be more help and support for the work of the Network. 
I also hope we can attract more managers to step up onto the Committee of Governance – it’s an 
invaluable experience for a greater understanding of the neighbourhood house role, possibilities of the 
Network voice and understanding what happens in neighbourhood houses other than your own. 
 
Thanks to Tennille for your dedication and hard work as Chair – we do appreciate it. And thanks to our 
Network Coordinator, Trish Curtis, for her commitment to the Network and its members, and what she’s 
been able to achieve in what was another challenging year for us all. 
 
Sara Jenkins 
Acting Chair 

 



Network Report 
 
Upper Murray Regional Neighbourhood House Network (UMRNHN) is one of several Neighbourhood 
House Networks in Victoria funded by the Victorian Government to provide operational and 
governance support for the 400+ neighbourhood houses across the state. UMRNHN provides support 
to our sixteen neighbourhood houses, located in twelve communities in Upper Murray, through:  

• Professional development and networking events and activities for managers, chairs and 
committees 

• Support for program development, including sharing resources 

• Governance and operation support, including strategic and risk planning 

• Advocacy 

• Partnership development 

• Projects 
 
As we all probably do at various times with our work, I wonder sometimes about the impact of the 
Network on the sixteen neighbourhood houses that make up its membership. What difference does 
the Network make? What would happen if its services weren’t available?  
 
In a survey sent out in mid 2021, managers and committee members were invited to share their 
thoughts about why the Network was needed. Here are some of the comments: 
 

 
 
It seems clear from these comments that the Network does play an important role in helping 
members do the work in their communities more effectively. The 2018 funding boost received by the 
Network from the Victorian Government as part of a larger package has certainly made a significant 
difference to the level of service we can provide to our members. As well as additional support and 
an extensive professional development program, the additional resources have allowed us to 
develop Network-wide projects that have helped raise the profile of the sector in areas we weren’t 
previously prominent. This includes mental health, recovery and community resilience. 
 

It's a very diverse region, demographically,

topographically, and environmentally, which

presents a range of challenges for its

residents. 

 

UMRNHN's role as a unifying presence is

indispensable. Also, as the role of

Neighbourhood Houses and the

Community's expectations of them evolve,

the changes in policy and structure which

follow will need careful supervision and

guidance to be successful.
 

The Upper Murray is a diverse area with houses which

cater for very different demographics and

communities. The houses rely on UMRNHN for

consistent, reliable information in relation to the

sector

A network across the Region that helps unite all

for the betterment and growth of the various 

communities

To keep all the houses connected and

share information and help the houses

that are struggling with certain issues,

whether it be with governance issues or

program issues. also advocating for

houses with councils that may have

issues

 connectedness

 peer support

 Innovation and creativity

professional support/information re:

compliance and other

place based expertise and experience. 

Cultivating:

UM face challenges that are unique to our

location. Centralisation further isolates and

disadvantages us in regional areas.

I think the neighbourhood house landscape is

poised for profound remodelling. As one of the

first and most accessible interfaces between

members of the community and organisations

that represent them, neighbourhood houses

must be operationally ready to respond to new

needs and expectations of their communities as

they arise. Effective navigating these will require

governance of UMRNHN
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The 2021 Neighbourhood House Survey collected data on the performance of the Networks for the 
first time. With an overall performance score 
of 88% Very good/good, the Network 
performed well; however, there is room for 
improvement.  
 
The results prompted a Network-wide 
survey to get input from members into 
planning for 2022, and to address some of 
the areas for improvement. Based on these results, some of the changes planned for or already 
implemented in 2022 include: 

• Monthly newsletters that focus on sharing good practice amongst members, as well as 
information about community development and governance 

• Two member forums that will include opportunities for members to share what’s happening 
in their own neighbourhood house 

• Fortnightly manager gatherings, and the inclusion of monthly reflective practice sessions to 
support managers to unpack and understand issues they’re experiencing in their work 

• Asset Based Community Development workshop 

• Induction meetings with new chairs 

• Working groups to develop new Network-wide projects 

• Local Government Area cluster meetings 
 
One of the most significant achievements for 2021 was the development of the Network’s new 
strategic plan. With input from most, if not all of our members, the plan includes a powerful new 
purpose, values and principles and strategic priorities. It sets an exciting future for the Network, and 

a clear way of working.  
 
“You could feel the excitement and energy in the room 
when the group reached agreement on the new 
Network Purpose.” 
 
Another big achievement for the Network was our 
active participation in a number of new partnerships 
and collaborations. This includes: 

o Ovens Murray Mental Health Alliance 
o VCOSS Recovery Outcomes Framework for Community Organisations working group 
o Women’s Health GNE Gender Equity Community of Practice 
o Ovens Murray Family Violence Partnership, including the Prevention working group 
o Alpine and Towong Shires People and Wellbeing Social Recovery Working Groups 
o Gambler’s Help 
o think enough, to organise and promote two social enterprise networking events 

 
We were able to negotiate the inclusion of individual neighbourhood houses with links to their 
websites and Facebook pages into the newly developed NavSpace website, an Interactive Service 
Directory Website to support service response and community members in the recovery of 
communities impacted by the bushfires and COVID-19. 
 
We have also worked closely with Central Hume Primary Care Partnership (PCP) on the development 
of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Cultural Safety Checklist for Neighbourhood Houses, with 
Upper Hume PCP on the development of community resilience forums, with think enough on the 
development of a social enterprise tourist trail, and Albury Wodonga Health on the development of a 
new Social Prescribing project. I also participated in the Citizen Leadership project through the 
Menzies Foundation. 

We exist to empower, support and 
enable our members to be outstanding 
and impactful community 

development leaders in their 
communities. 

Network purpose 
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Participating in these groups and partnerships provides ongoing opportunities to promote the value 
of neighbourhood houses and their importance in community building work.  
 
We provided opportunities for managers, volunteers, committees and chairs to attend professional 
development during the year. This included: 

o Mental Health First Aid 
o Volunteer Management training (through Albury Wodonga Volunteer Resource 

Bureau) 
o End of year Manager’s Forum 
o Regular Chair Forums 
o Financial Reporting and Monitoring workshop 
o Weekly Manager online sessions, including PD topics, presentations from external 

organisations wanting to link with neighbourhood houses, and monthly group 
supervision  

 
Because COVID continued to have a significant impact on all neighbourhood house activity, including 
that of the Network, most of the PD was provided online.  
 
We also connected with new chairs and managers to provide additional support, and where possible 
connect them with peer support through other managers and chairs in the Network. 
 
As part of our COVID support, we made 35 deliveries of Personal Protective Equipment across the 
Network – 6500 masks, 95 bottles of hand sanitizer and 60 boxes of gloves. 
 
We continued with the delivery of our three projects. Two of these use a ‘hub and spoke’ model, 
where the Network applies for funding on behalf of Network members to deliver Network-wide 
projects at their community level. This is proving to work well for those participating members.  
 
Behind the Scenes at the Neighbourhood House (Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation) 
highlights include: 

• 13 members applied for funds to develop and deliver a local initiative that focused on 
creating social connections and reducing social isolation, leading to an increased 
appreciation by members of the harm that can come from problem gambling 

• Delivery of two Cultural Awareness workshops, attended by managers, volunteers and 
committee members 

• Development of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Cultural Safety Checklist for 
Neighbourhood Houses 

• Agency Referral Resource 

• Three Sides of the Coin online and in-person lived experience performances, highlighting the 
extensive harm that can be caused from gambling  

 
Many thanks to Tanya Grant who has been instrumental in achieving the excellent outcomes for this 
project, particularly with the Referral Resource and Cultural Safety Checklist.  
Enabling Communities: from the heart of the community (Department of Health, Bushfire Mental 
Health Package) highlights include: 

• Regular project reference group meetings, which have been a great way for the six 
participating neighbourhood houses to share information, what’s worked well, challenges etc 

• Presentation at the online Australian Disaster Resilience Conference in August (online) which 
led to a meeting with the Australian Business Volunteers who are interested in working with 
neighbourhood houses 

• Six local initiatives ranging from youth programs to the development of a community 
resilience committee 
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• Inclusion of at least two of the participating neighbourhood houses in the Municipal 
Emergency planning process 

 
Thanks to Anne Leadbeater, who has been a wealth of knowledge and experience for the Enabling 
Communities participants. 
 
Hume Local Lead (SENVIC) highlights include: 

• First networking event in Beechworth – face to face after many months of lockdown 

• Second networking event – online with presentations from three of our local social 
enterprises, including Corryong Community Bakery 

• Working with think enough on the planning for a social enterprise tourist trail. 
 
We are so proud of the work our members do in their 
communities. We are proud to have supported them in their 
delivery of the $121,760 of community value they provided in 
just four days in COVID-19 restricted settings – that’s $5.76 for 
every $1 of NHCP funding – an amazing effort (data from 2021 
NHVic survey). The value that neighbourhood houses provide 
as key community assets is absolutely awesome! 
 
Many thanks to the Network Committee, whose hard work 
drives the development and growth of the Network on behalf 
its members. They have been supportive and encouraging to 
me in this role, which is greatly appreciated. I’d like to 

especially thank Tennille Hall, who reluctantly resigned as Chair and committee member during the 
year for personal reasons, and Sara Jenkins who has ably stepped into that role. Thanks to David 
Thorpe for his time on the Committee, to those who are renominating and for our new members. It’s 
wonderful to have genuine interest from new committee members and a commitment to contribute 
to the ongoing work of the Network. 
 
Trish Curtis 
Network Coordinator 
Upper Murray Regional Neighbourhood House Network 
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